

The Indian Health Service and the Sterilization of Native American Women Author(s): Jane Lawrence Source: American Indian Quarterly, Vol. 24, No. 3 (Summer, 2000), pp. 400-419 Published by: University of Nebraska Press Stable URL: https://www.jstor.org/stable/1185911 Accessed: 25-09-2019 05:48 UTC

JSTOR is a not-for-profit service that helps scholars, researchers, and students discover, use, and build upon a wide range of content in a trusted digital archive. We use information technology and tools to increase productivity and facilitate new forms of scholarship. For more information about JSTOR, please contact support@jstor.org.

Your use of the JSTOR archive indicates your acceptance of the Terms & Conditions of Use, available at https://about.jstor.org/terms



 $University\ of\ Nebraska\ Press\ is\ collaborating\ with\ JSTOR\ to\ digitize,\ preserve\ and\ extend\ access\ to\ American\ Indian\ Quarterly$ 

# The Indian Health Service and the Sterilization of Native American Women

#### JANE LAWRENCE

A young Indian woman entered Dr. Connie Pinkerton-Uri's Los Angeles office on a November day in 1972. The twenty-six-year-old woman asked Dr. Pinkerton-Uri for a "womb transplant" because she and her husband wished to start a family. An Indian Health Service (IHS) physician had given the woman a complete hysterectomy when she was having problems with alcoholism six years earlier. Dr. Pinkerton-Uri had to tell the young woman that there was no such thing as a "womb transplant" despite the IHS physician having told her that the surgery was reversible. The woman left Dr. Pinkerton-Uri's office in tears.<sup>1</sup>

Two young women entered an IHS hospital in Montana to undergo appendectomies and received tubal ligations, a form of sterilization, as an added benefit. Bertha Medicine Bull, a member of the Northern Cheyenne tribe, related how the "two girls had been sterilized at age fifteen before they had any children. Both were having appendectomies when the doctors sterilized them without their knowledge or consent." Their parents were not informed either. Two fifteen-year-old girls would never be able to have children of their own.<sup>2</sup>

What happened to these three females was a common occurrence during the 1960s and 1970s. Native Americans accused the Indian Health Service of sterilizing at least 25 percent of Native American women who were between the ages of fifteen and forty-four during the 1970s. The allegations included: failure to provide women with necessary information regarding sterilization; use of coercion to get signatures on the consent forms; improper consent forms; and lack of an appropriate waiting period (at least seventy-two hours) between the signing of a consent form and the surgical procedure. This paper investigates the historical relationship between the 1Hs and Indian tribes; the right of the United States government to sterilize women; the government regulations pertaining to sterilization; the efforts of the 1Hs to sterilize American Indian women; physicians' reasons for sterilizing American Indian women; and the consequences the sterilizations had on the lives of a few of those women and their families.<sup>3</sup>

The IHS evolved out of various government programs designed to address the health care issues of American Indians. Under the auspices of the War Department in the early 1800s, "Army physicians took steps to curb smallpox and other contagious diseases of Indian Tribes living in the vicinity of military posts." Army physicians used vaccinations and other medical procedures to prevent both military men and the Indians they came in contact with from being infected with diseases. The first treaty that included medical services was signed between the United States and the Winnebago Indians in 1832. In 1832 Congress provided funding for Indian health care in the amount of twelve thousand dollars.<sup>4</sup>

In 1849 Congress transferred the Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA) from the War Department to the Department of the Interior, including all health care responsibilities for American Indians. By 1875 half of the federal Indian agencies had physicians, and the BIA built the first federal hospital for Indians in Oklahoma during the late 1880s. After the turn of the century, the BIA created a separate health division and appointed district medical directors. The health division started special programs to combat tuberculosis and other diseases and established health education classes to support these programs. The Snyder Act of 1921 included congressional authorization for the BIA to provide Indian health care "for the benefit, care, and assistance of the Indians throughout the United States." The BIA contracted with the Public Health Service (PHS) in 1928 to provide sanitation engineers to investigate water and sewage problems at BIA facilities and renewed and expanded that contract through the early 1950s.<sup>5</sup>

In 1955 Congress transferred total responsibility for Indian health from the Department of the Interior to the Public Health Service. The legislation stated that "all facilities transferred shall be available to meet the health needs of the Indians and that such health needs shall be given priority over that of the non-Indian population." The PHS, a division of the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare (HEW), formed the Division of Indian Health, which was renamed the Indian Health Service in 1958. At the time of the transfer, there were not enough physicians or medical facilities available to provide the proper medical care for American Indians. Congress believed that the PHS would be able to recruit a greater number of physicians by offering more attractive salaries and fringe benefits and to increase and improve medical facilities with higher Congressional appropriations for the HEW.<sup>6</sup>

The PHS has greatly improved the health of Native Americans and the governmental medical facilities in the years since it became responsible for American Indian health. The PHS received better funding for Indian health services because Congress appropriated more money for health concerns to the HEW than it ever did to the BIA. Alan Sorkin in *Public Policy Impacts on American Indian Economic Development* reveals that "congressional appropriations increased nearly twelve-fold on a per-Indian basis between 1955 and 1983." Deaths from diseases, such as tuberculosis, have dropped significantly, and infant mortality has also declined dramatically. The majority of Indians living on reservations are using the medical services of the 1Hs as their primary caregiver. The number of 1Hs doctors increased from 125 in 1965 to 600 in 1980. Even though there have been increases in the number of medical personnel, statistics show that the number of doctors and nurses in relation to the number of Indians seeking service from the 1Hs has actually decreased since 1966. The actual number of patients per physician rose from 1,220 in 1966 to 1,500 in 1980 because of the increase in the Native American population. Despite the low ratio of medical personnel to Native American patients, it must be remembered that the 1Hs improved the overall health of Native Americans following its inception in 1958.<sup>7</sup>

The IHS began providing family planning services for Native Americans in 1965 under the authority of the HEW and the PHS. Family planning services provide women with information on the different methods of birth control, how the methods work, and how to use them. They are supposed to provide patients with assistance in determining which form of contraceptive is right for them. Family planning methods include the birth control pill, the intrauterine device, spermicidal jellies and creams, and sterilization. Unless there is a medical problem that a specific form of contraception can either alleviate or aggravate, a woman is supposed to choose whether or not she wishes to participate in the program and what type of birth control she wishes to use since only she can know how the usage of a specific contraceptive measure will affect her life overall.<sup>8</sup>

The United States government agency personnel, including the IHS, targeted American Indians for family planning because of their high birth rate. The 1970 census revealed that the average Indian woman bore 3.79 children, whereas the median for all groups in the United States was 1.79 children. The 1970 and 1980 censuses included specific information on Indian tribes, including family size and fertility rates for women in the childbearing years (fifteen to forty-four). The data show that the average number of children per woman in specific tribes were as follows:

The average for white women was 2.42 children in 1970 and that number lowered to 2.14 in 1980; a difference of .28 children in the ten-year span compared to 1.99 for the Native American community. Cheryl Howard, Russell Thornton, and Veronica Tiller, in their separate studies on Navajo, Cherokee, and Apache tribal demographics, contend that higher levels of education among American Indian women, along with the availability of family planning programs, may have contributed to the lower birthrates in 1980.<sup>9</sup> They do not specify sterilization as a partial cause of the decline, but sterilization must be considered as a factor.

TRIBE	1970	1980
Navajo	3.72	2.52
Apache	4.01	1.78
Zuni	3.35	1.90
Sioux (combined)	3.41	1.94
Cherokee (Oklahoma)	2.52	1.68
Ponca/Omaha	2.73	1.51 <sup>1</sup>
Average for all tribes	3.29	1.30

# TABLE 1 Average Number of Children per Woman by Tribe for 1970 and 1980

## NOTE

1. U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, 1970 Census Report of the Population Subject Report: American Indians (Washington dc: Bureau of the Census, June 1971), 141–47; U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, 1980 Census of the Population Subject Report: Characteristics of American Indians by Tribes and Selected Areas: 1980 (Washington DC: Government Printing Office, 1981), 150–202. The 1980 census records are much more detailed than the 1970 records; therefore, the statistics were combined for all Sioux tribes in South Dakota and for the Ponca and Osage tribes in Oklahoma. These specific tribes were chosen because of their location in the Indian Health Service areas included in the Government Accounting Office report on the Indian Health Service.

Court rulings have played an important role in federal family planning policies that have an influence on 1Hs family planning programs. The Supreme Court, and lesser courts, set legal precedents regarding informed consent, family planning, and sterilization between 1914 and 1973. *Schloendorff v. Society of New York Hospital* in 1914 concerned a surgeon who performed an operation that left a man partially paralyzed. The court stated that any person who physically touches another individual without that person's consent commits battery. Justice Benjamin Cardoza spoke for the court when he stated that "every human being of adult years and sound mind has a right to determine what shall be done with his own body; and a surgeon who performs an operation without his patient's consent commits an assault."<sup>10</sup>

In 1942 the Supreme Court heard the case of *Skinner v. Oklahoma*. Jack Skinner was incarcerated in an Oklahoma prison following his third offense of armed robbery. Oklahoma had passed legislation that allowed habitual criminals to be sterilized. During this time period many states believed that sterilization laws were valid because the eugenics movement advocated sterilization for those deemed "unfit." The Court recognized "the right to have offspring as a fundamental right but did not declare compulsory sterilization laws totally invalid." Justice William Douglas wrote the majority ruling stating that Skinner's crime did not merit sterilization, declared that the Oklahoma sterilization law was unconstitutional under the Fourteenth Amendment, and expressed concern over the possibility of sterilization abuse arising from such legislation. He stated that "the power to sterilize, if exercised, may have far-reaching and devastating effects . . . [and in] evil hands it can cause races or types which are inimical to the dominant group to wither and disappear."<sup>11</sup>

In 1965 the Supreme Court heard the case of *Griswold v. Connecticut*. In 1879 the state of Connecticut had passed a law forbidding the distribution and usage of drugs, articles, or instruments used to prevent contraception, including information on birth control. The law was not vigorously enforced, but in 1963 state officials arrested the executive director and the medical director of the Planned Parenthood League of Connecticut. Family planning and free speech advocates then challenged the law in court. Associate Justice William O. Douglas wrote that a state could not "consistently with the spirit of the First Amendment, constrict the spectrum of available knowledge" in the majority decision. The most important factor of the ruling, however, was that it defined the right to privacy as part of the First Amendment, thereby providing citizens with a constitutional right to select birth control as a method to control their family size and to receive information on the various methods of birth control.<sup>12</sup>

In 1969 a federal court of appeals heard the case of *Jessin v. County of Shasta* that alleviated the fears of many physicians who were wary of performing sterilization procedures and encouraged doctors to perform more of the operations during the 1970s. The case involved a woman who sued her county hospital for performing a sterilization operation on her after she had signed a consent form. The judge ruled that "voluntary sterilization is legal when informed consent has been given, that sterilization is an acceptable method of family planning, and that sterilization may be a fundamental right requiring constitutional protection." Prior to this case, many physicians had assumed that sterilization as a birth control method was illegal.<sup>13</sup>

In March 1974, the district court in the District of Columbia combined two cases that directly concerned the Department of Health, Education and Welfare's sterilization regulations. The two cases were *Relf et al. v. Weinberger et al.* and *National Welfare Rights Organization v. Weinberger et al.* Judge Gerhart Gesell declared that "Regulations of Department of Health, Education and Welfare governing human sterilizations are arbitrary and unreasonable" because "they fail to implement congressional command that federal family planning funds not be used to coerce indigent patients into submitting to sterilization."

He continued with the statement that "federally assisted family planning sterilizations are permissible only with the voluntary, knowing, and uncoerced consent of individuals competent to give such consent."<sup>14</sup> Judge Gesell then explained that the legislation providing funds for low-income family planning services did not mention sterilization, but that the secretary of the HEW, Casper Weinberger, considered sterilization to be covered by the statute. The judge ordered that "the regulations must also be amended to require that individuals seeking sterilization be orally informed at the very outset that no federal benefits can be withdrawn because of a failure to accept sterilization. This guarantee must also appear prominently at the top of the consent document already required by the regulations.<sup>15</sup>

All of the above cases dealt with the issue of informed consent and the patient's right to make an informed decision about what could be done to his or her body. For informed consent to be given, a doctor must fully impart the nature and purpose of the procedure to the patient along with the possibility of success, the risks involved, and any alternative treatments. It is then up to the patient to decide if the procedure is the right treatment for his or her own personal well-being. Marc Basson and Eli Bernzweig, specialists in medical law and ethics, both argue that it is the physician's obligation to reveal all necessary information to the patient and that the failure to provide such information is a violation of the doctor-patient relationship and, therefore, a form of malpractice. Marc Hiller, another expert on medical law and ethics, asserts that "informed consent reflects one of our highest ethical values-individual autonomy; it implicates strong emotional needs both for control over our own lives and for dependence upon others; and it deals with a subject of fundamental importance, our health." Accurate information is a vital component of informed consent, and although there were court decisions that proclaimed the necessity of providing informed consent before 1973, the HEW did not publish any guidelines for providing family planning services or any directives protecting an individual's right to receive informed consent for family planning or sterilization procedures until that year.<sup>16</sup>

The HEW publishes its regulations in the *Federal Register* and, as subsidiaries of the HEW, the PHS and IHS are required to follow those regulations. On 3 August 1973 the HEW published regulations establishing a moratorium on the sterilization of anyone under the age of twenty-one and on anyone doctors had declared mentally incompetent. Another HEW notice, published on 21 September 1973, announced that the secretary had approved the proposed regulations with minor amendments to the original guidelines. The regulations stated that competent individuals must grant their informed consent, that there must be a signed consent form in the possession of the agency performing the sterilizations,

and that a seventy-two-hour waiting period must occur between the time of consent and the surgical procedure.

Judge Gesell's ruling in Relf et al. v. Weinberger et al. required the HEW to correct deficiencies in the guidelines, including the need for a definition of the term "voluntary," the lack of safeguards to ensure that sterilizations were voluntary, and the absence of prohibitions against the use of coercion in obtaining consents.<sup>17</sup> The HEW published revised regulations on 18 April 1974. The new requirements included the changes that Judge Gesell required in Relf et al. v. Weinberger et al. The amended regulations define informed consent as "the voluntary, knowing assent" of any person undergoing sterilization procedures verified with a consent form that includes information on the actual procedure, any possible risks or discomforts, any benefits of the operation, information on alternative methods of birth control along with an explanation that sterilization is an irreversible procedure, and a statement "that the individual is free to withhold or withdraw his or her consent to the procedure at any time prior to the sterilization without prejudicing his or her future care and without loss of other project or program benefits to which the patient might otherwise be entitled." The revised regulations also dictated that every sterilization consent form exhibit prominently at the top of the form the legend, "NOTICE: Your decision at any time not to be sterilized will not result in the withdrawal or withholding of any benefits provided by programs or projects." The HEW restricted the performance of any sterilization unless the patient voluntarily requested the operation and unless agency personnel advised the patient verbally, as well as in writing, that no benefits would be denied if he or she refused to be sterilized.18

Congress and the general public believed that the revised regulations would help protect women from involuntary sterilizations but accusations soon arose that the IHS was sterilizing women without their informed consent and was not following the HEW regulations. Native American doctors and hospital personnel from Oklahoma and New Mexico sent letters to Senator James Abourezk of South Dakota, chairman of the Senate Interior Subcommittee on Indian Affairs about sterilization abuses. After his staff conducted an initial investigation the senator requested the Government Accounting Office (GAO) to conduct an investigation on both Indian sterilization and the experimental use of drugs on reservations on 30 April 1975.<sup>19</sup>

On 6 November 1976, the Government Accounting Office released its report (hereinafter referred to as the GAO Report). The GAO Report did not verify that the IHs had performed coerced sterilizations, but it did state that the IHs had not followed the necessary regulations and that the informed consent forms did not adhere to the standards set by HEW.<sup>20</sup>

The GAO conducted its investigation of IHS sterilization practices in four of the twelve IHS program areas: Aberdeen, Albuquerque, Oklahoma City, and Phoenix. The GAO investigators examined IHS records and found that the IHS performed 3,406 sterilizations during the fiscal years 1973 through 1976. These numbers did not include those conducted in the Albuquerque area because contract physicians performed all sterilizations in that IHS region. GAO personnel did not interview any Native American women who had been sterilized during this period because they said they "believe[d] that such an effort would not have been productive." The foreword of the GAO Report revealed that the IHS performed twenty-three sterilizations of women under the age of twentyone between 1 July 1973 and 30 April 1974, despite the HEW moratorium on such sterilizations. It was also reported that thirteen more under-age sterilizations occurred between 30 April 1974, when the HEW published new regulations in the Federal Register, and 30 March 1976, when the actual GAO study ended. The report stated that the violations occurred because "(1) some Indian Health Service physicians did not completely understand the regulations and (2) contract physicians were not required to adhere to the regulations." The GAO discovered that the sterilization consent forms used did not comply with HEW regulations and that IHS medical providers used several different forms. The majority of the forms "did not (1) indicate that the basic elements of informed consent had been presented orally to the patient, (2) contain written summaries of the oral presentation, and (3) contain a statement at the top of the form notifying the subjects of their right to withdraw consent." The GAO Report then proceeded to add detail to the initial overview.<sup>21</sup>

The IHS records did not specify whether the sterilizations that had taken place were voluntary or therapeutic. The HEW defined voluntary, or nontherapeutic, sterilizations as "any procedure or operation, the purpose of which is to render an individual permanently incapable of reproducing." When the purpose of a sterilization is to treat a woman for a medical ailment, such as uterine cancer, it is a therapeutic sterilization. The GAO Report revealed that "as of August 1976, however, IHS was unable to supply us with complete and statistically reliable data on whether or not the sterilizations were voluntary or therapeutic."<sup>22</sup>

The HEW regulations required that a waiting period of at least seventy-two hours elapse between the signing of the consent form for a voluntary sterilization and the actual operation. The investigators found thirteen infractions of the regulations applying to the required seventy-two-hour waiting period. Medical records reveal that "several" consent forms were dated the day the woman had given birth, usually by Cesarean section, while she was under the influence of a sedative and in an unfamiliar environment. Medical documents also disclose that a "few" women signed consent forms on the day following their sterilization operation.<sup>23</sup>

Despite the claims that some physicians did not understand the regulations, the notice sent to the area directors on 2 August 1973 stated clearly that "there is, effective immediately, a temporary halt in the IHS sterilization procedures performed on an individual who is under the age of twenty-one or who is legally incapable of consenting to sterilization. This policy does not apply when the operation is performed for the surgical treatment of specific pathology of the reproductive organs." A memorandum to the area directors reconfirmed the moratorium on 16 October 1973 and again on 29 April 1974. The IHS sent all of these notices by telegram so that there was no delay in receiving them.<sup>24</sup>

On 12 August 1974, the IHS sent a memorandum directly to the IHS physicians stressing the importance of the HEW regulations, along with a copy of the regulations and copies of the director's telegrams to the area directors. On 15 December 1975, the IHS director again notified the area directors and hospital and health center personnel that the HEW regulations must be followed and that the sterilization of women under the age of twenty-one or women judged mentally incompetent, "is permissible only when 'the procedure is carried out for medical reasons unrelated to the primary intent to sterilize the individual." The IHS justified the exceptions to the sterilization moratorium reported to the GAO in several ways: IHS doctors continued to believe that they could perform these sterilizations until they received the notice dated 29 April 1974; they misunderstood the policy; they performed the sterilizations for medical reasons but intended to render the patients incapable of having children; or the patients would be turning twenty-one in a few weeks time. Two cases were not included in these numbers, increasing the total sterilizations in violation of the moratorium to thirty-eight. The deputy director of program operations reported to the investigators that, while the IHS had established surveillance over the sterilizations of women under the age of twenty-one, physicians may not have reported these cases knowing that there was a moratorium against them.<sup>25</sup>

The GAO investigators examined 113 of the 3,406 consent forms for sterilization procedures. They discovered that IHS medical facilities used three different versions of the form and that all three forms were variations of the short form. Two of these forms did not provide all of the necessary information required by the HEW regulations. The consent forms did not record whether or not medical personnel orally informed the patient of the risks, dangers, and alternatives to the procedure; they did not include written summaries of any oral information that may have been given; and they did not incorporate the required statement alerting patients to their rights if they decided to forego sterilization. IHS personnel used the third form, Form HSA-83, in twelve cases, and this form appeared to the GAO to comply with most of the HEW regulations; although the GAO revealed that Form HSA-83 was also inadequate because it did not contain enough detail to ascertain whether the patients received all of the necessary information. The form also did not have a written disclosure of all of the elements of informed consent and did not include a section where medical personnel could add a summary of the oral presentation.<sup>26</sup>

In order to assess the justification for the surgeries, the GAO investigating committee reviewed fifty-four sterilizations performed at the Phoenix Indian Medical Center between 1 April and 30 September 1975. While the GAO Report stated that most of the cases revealed valid cause, the reasons behind nineteen were questionable. The GAO Report recounted that investigators discussed these sterilizations with the chief of obstetrics and gynecology at the center and that the reasons for the nineteen sterilizations remained unresolved. The GAO did not explain why the nineteen cases were questionable.<sup>27</sup>

The GAO Report gave two causes for deficiencies found in the sterilization practices of the Indian Health Service. First, the IHs area offices failed to follow the HEW regulations pertaining to sterilization procedures. Second, IHs headquarters did not provide specific directions to the area offices, neglected to create a standard consent form for all of its facilities, failed to revise its manual to reflect the new HEW regulations, and did not provide guidelines for the area offices to use in implementing the procedures. The GAO Report also stated that IHs headquarter officials attributed the above deficiencies to the HEW's "inability to develop specific sterilization guidelines and a standardized consent form for all its agencies to use."<sup>28</sup>

The weaknesses in the sterilization consent forms included the failure to divulge fully the required information on the risks involved in the procedure and the alternative methods of birth control that the individual could use. The GAO Report declared that "The forms also failed to include the required statement 'Your decision at anytime not to be sterilized will not result in the withdrawal or withholding of any benefits provided by programs or projects.'" The IHs officials in the areas examined did not monitor the sterilization practices of contract care facilities. The contracts they signed with outside doctors did not stipulate that those doctors had to follow the HEW regulations. Yet the regulations declared that "the provisions of this subpart are applicable to programs or projects for health services which are supported in whole or in part by federal financial assistance, whether by grant or contract, administered by the Public Health Service." The regulations required that the IHs monitor the sterilization activities of the doctors with whom they had contracts.<sup>29</sup>

Why did these sterilizations take place? In order to understand the reasons behind the sterilizations it is necessary to remember that physicians were performing large numbers of sterilizations not only on American Indian women, but also on African American and Hispanic women. The number of women on welfare had also increased dramatically since the mid-1960s with Lyndon Johnson's War on Poverty. The main reasons doctors gave for performing these procedures were economic and social in nature. According to a study that the Health Research Group conducted in 1973 and interviews that Doctor Bernard Rosenfeld performed in 1974 and 1975, the majority of physicians were white, Euro-American males who believed that they were helping society by limiting the number of births in low-income, minority families. They assumed that they were enabling the government to cut funding for Medicaid and welfare programs while lessening their own personal tax burden to support the programs. Physicians also increased their own personal income by performing hysterectomies and tubal ligations instead of prescribing alternative methods of birth control. Some of them did not believe that American Indian and other minority women had the intelligence to use other methods of birth control effectively and that there were already too many minority individuals causing problems in the nation, including the Black Panthers and the American Indian Movement. Others wanted to gain experience to specialize in obstetrics and gynecology and used minority women as the means to get that experience at government expense. Medical personnel also believed they were helping these women because limiting the number of children they could have would help minority families to become more financially secure in their own right while also lessening the welfare burden.<sup>30</sup>

Various studies revealed that the Indian Health Service sterilized between 25 and 50 percent of Native American women between 1970 and 1976. Dr. Connie Pinkerton-Uri conducted a study that revealed that IHS physicians sterilized at least 25 percent of American Indian women between the ages of fifteen and forty-four. Cheyenne tribal judge Marie Sanchez questioned fifty Cheyenne women and discovered that IHS doctors had sterilized twenty-six of them. She announced her belief that the number of women the GAO reported sterilized was too low and that the percentage was much higher than 25 percent. Mary Ann Bear Comes Out, a member of the Northern Cheyenne tribe, conducted a survey on the Northern Cheyenne Reservation and Labre Mission grounds. She found that in a three-year period, the IHS sterilized fifty-six out of 165 women between the ages of thirty and forty-four in the survey area. She wrote that "the data indicate that the same rate of sterilizations would reduce births among this group by more than half over a five-year period." The sterilization of Indian women affected their families and friends; many marriages ended in divorce, and numerous friendships became estranged or dissolved completely. The women had to deal with higher rates of marital problems, alcoholism, drug abuse, psychological difficulties, shame, and guilt. Sterilization abuse affected the entire Indian community in the United States.<sup>31</sup>

In September 1977, the National Council of Church's Interreligious Foundation for Community Organization (IFCO) held a conference in Washington DC to plan strategies for a "fight for survival" against sterilization abuse. Over sixty delegates from Native American, African American, Hispanic, civil rights, religious, and other groups attended the conference. While the conference addressed the abuses that all minority groups faced, it focused on those that Native American and Hispanic women underwent.<sup>32</sup>

The IHS damaged tribal communities in several ways. Tribal communities lost much of their ability to reproduce, the respect of other tribal entities, and political power in the tribal councils. Tribal communities represent sections of the entire tribe, much as counties represent specific areas within a state. The population of a community reflects the number of representatives it can elect to the tribal council and to national pan-Indian organizations. Therefore, a community's level of power within the tribal government is affected by the number of people in the community. A lowered census number might also affect federal services a tribal community receives. Finally, a tribal community that suffers a great number of sterilizations can lose the respect of other tribal communities because of its inability to protect its women.<sup>33</sup>

Some Indian leaders believe that the sterilization of Native American women also affects the tribe's economic base and sovereignty. Lee Brightman, president of United Native Americans Inc., argues that "the sterilization campaign is nothing but an insidious scheme to get the Indians' land once and for all." Everett Rhoades, past president of the Association of American Indian Physicians, argues that there is a non-Indian backlash that "seems to have arisen from the recent gains made by Indians in the sale of natural resources." The Women of All Red Nations state that "the real issue behind sterilization is how we are losing our personal sovereignty" as Native Americans. Members of the organization assert that communities having large numbers of sterilizations lost the respect of other tribal communities because of their inability to protect Native American women.<sup>34</sup>

In 1974, Choctaw-Cherokee physician Dr. Connie Pinkerton-Uri conducted a study that indicated that twenty-five thousand Native American women would be sterilized by the end of 1975. The information she gathered revealed that IHS facilities singled out full-blood Indian women for sterilization procedures. Based on her findings, Pinkerton-Uri stated that "we have only 100,000 women of child-bearing age total—that's not per anything. The Indian population of this country is dwindling no matter what government statistics say to the contrary." Pinkerton-Uri's study also discovered that Indian women generally agreed to sterilization when they were threatened with the loss of their children and/or their welfare benefits, that most of them gave their consent when they

AMERICAN INDIAN QUARTERLY/SUMMER 2000/VOL. 24, NO. 3 411

were heavily sedated during a Cesarean section or when they were in a great deal of pain during labor, and that the women could not understand consent forms because they were written in English at the twelfth-grade level. Dr. Pinkerton-Uri related that she did not believe the sterilizations occurred from "any plan to exterminate American Indians," but rather from "the warped thinking of doctors who think the solution to poverty is not to allow people to be born." At a meeting held with IHs officials in Claremore, Oklahoma, Pinkerton-Uri criticized the argument that "a poor woman with children was 'better off' sterilized." She maintained that "She's still going to be poor. She just won't be able to have children."<sup>35</sup>

Children are very important to Native American women for economic reasons, tribal survival, and to secure their place in the tribe. Marie Sanchez, a Cheyenne tribal judge, declared that "the Native American woman is the carrier of our nation." Mary Crow Dog, a Lakota member of the American Indian Movement (AIM), claimed that most of the women of AIM did not accept the use of birth control because they did not believe that there were enough Indians left in the United States. She stated that "like many other Native American women . . . I had an urge to procreate, as if driven by a feeling that I, personally, had to make up for the genocide suffered by our people in the past." Emily Moore and Ann Clark, in their separate studies of numerous Native American cultures and family structures, found that children were important not only for the joy they gave the parents but also because group survival was an important aspect of tribal culture. At a conference on birth control in 1979, Katsi Cook, of the Mohawk Nation, declared that "women are the base of the generations. Our reproductive power is sacred to us."<sup>36</sup>

Family planning personnel who believe that American Indian women are incapable of adhering to the instructions for contraceptive methods such as the birth control pill do not recognize that Native American women have centuries of experience using various natural methods to prevent conception. Some Indian tribes recognized that a woman's menstrual cycle related to fertility, and the women in these tribes did not have intercourse during their fertile period. Other tribes used the dried and crushed roots of the red cedar and juniper plants in a tea or concoctions prepared from other plants such as deer's tongue to prevent births. Henry de Laszlo and Paul Henshaw reported in 1954 that Indians used oral contraceptives including the boiled roots of dogbane or wild ginger, beverages made from milkweed, arum, Indian paintbrush, or rosemary, and the dried roots of thistle, squaw root, and the Mexican wild yam. The basic material that pharmaceutical companies use in birth control pills is diosgenin from the Mexican wild yam. Indians also used derivatives from plants to induce abortions and cause sterility. Native Americans used a variety of birth control methods, and they understood how to use the methods that were

available in their homeland. Even in the late 1970s, in the Southwest and other regions, Indian women used herbal teas and brews to prevent pregnancies.<sup>37</sup>

Native Americans' use of commercial contraceptives depends, in large part, on tribal attitudes and personal beliefs. Many Indian women either do not believe in contraception themselves or their husbands or extended family do not believe in it. In general, tribal traditions and beliefs work against the use of commercial contraceptives. A woman's age and number of children also helps to determine whether she will use birth control. For example, Navajo women tend to use contraceptives when they are in their latter childbearing years and already have four or five children. Fertility studies conducted on Indian women from the Hopi tribe in Arizona, the Seminole tribe in Florida, the Sells Reservation Papago in Arizona, the Blackfeet in Montana, and Alaskan Natives reveal the same tendencies.<sup>38</sup>

Native American women do not often reveal their feelings about family planning or sterilization, but one author conducted several interviews with women whom IHS practitioners had sterilized. The interviews reveal the ways in which these women believe the procedure directly affected their lives and what their responses to the IHS has been following the sterilizations.

Employees from a nearby IHs hospital approached Janet about sterilization in 1973. Janet [pseudonyms are used to protect the identity of the interviewees] was twenty-nine and had three children. The social workers came to Janet's home six times when her husband was at work. "They told me that I should be sterilized because I didn't want any more babies right then, so I said yes and signed a consent form. My tubes were tied the next day." Janet found out that the sterilization was irreversible during an American Indian Movement demonstration against IHs sterilizations at Claremore, Oklahoma, in 1974. For the next fifteen years a psychiatrist treated Janet for severe depression. Her youngest daughter still refuses to use the IHs for any type of medical care.<sup>39</sup>

In February 1974, physicians at Claremore Indian hospital in Oklahoma performed a hysterectomy on Diane right after she gave birth to her son by Cesarean section. Diane does not remember signing a consent form, but believes she must have signed one since they performed the surgery on her. When she found out three days later that the doctors had sterilized her, Diane "told them they had to fix it. They told me they couldn't, that they'd done a hysterectomy." Diane saw a psychologist for ten years following the sterilization because she had problems with depression. "I still get really depressed about it when I think about it. But now I get angry, too." The sterilization caused Diane to fear that something "deadly" would happen to her two sons. That summer she refused to take her nine-year-old's bicycle out of the garage because she "was afraid he'd get hit by a car or something." She described how she "was really protective of the baby and now he's having problems adjusting to being an adult. I didn't let him learn to make decisions on his own. And it's all my fault. I was never like that before they did this to me." Diane has never returned to the IHS facility in Claremore and sees a private physician in Tulsa.<sup>40</sup>

In 1974 an IHS facility in Minnesota sterilized Julie when she was twentyeight. While she was in labor, she signed a form that she thought was for a painkiller. Julie stated that she does not remember exactly what she signed because she "was in pain at the time and wasn't paying too much attention to [the forms]." She revealed that the nurses told her about sterilization throughout her pregnancy and while she was in labor. While Julie had a second healthy daughter in the hospital, she revealed that she and her husband wanted three children. Her husband left her shortly after he found out about the sterilization because he "wanted a real woman. He didn't think I was a woman anymore without my uterus. What was I? An it?" Julie no longer trusts the IHS and goes there only for routine health problems such as the flu or strep throat.<sup>41</sup>

Debra is from Montana, and an IHS physician sterilized her in the spring of 1975. At the age of twenty-six she underwent a hysterectomy immediately following a Cesarean section. She related that "they came in the next day and said they needed me to sign some forms that hadn't been signed before the c-section. And they wanted me to date it the day before, but I put the right date on it." Debra believes that hospital personnel did not inform her about the sterilization, or about other methods of birth control, because she had already completed several years of college and was better informed than the majority of Indian women. She stated that the sterilization "made me change my life in important ways. I didn't become an alcoholic or go berserk like some women did. I changed my major at college and went on to become a lawyer. I specialize in medical cases and family law." Debra claimed that the sterilization made her more aware of the problems that Native Americans face, especially in the breakup of Indian families: "I try to keep families together. Not so much from divorce, but from the social services trying to separate children from their parents. I know I've made a difference in some lives, but I wish could do that for more of them." 42

The experiences of these four women, along with other evidence provided earlier in the paper, reveal that the IHS sterilization procedures drastically affected all aspects of Native American life. IHS practices harmed the relationships between Native Americans and the government and between tribal communities, husbands and wives, and mothers and their children. The operations also caused an inordinate amount of harm to the individual Native American women whom the Indian Health Service physicians sterilized.

In 1976, Congress passed the Indian Health Care Improvement Act. This measure gave tribes the right to manage or control Indian Health Service programs. Native American tribes have taken over many 1HS facilities and have

started their own health services. While the sterilizations that occurred in the 1960s and 1970s harmed Native Americans, Indian participation in their own health care since 1976 has strengthened their tribal communities. Sterilization abuse has not been reported recently on the scale that occurred during the 1970s, but the possibility still exists for it to occur. The Department of Health, Education, and Welfare does not audit Indian Health Service programs; it only audits the computer records on reported sterilizations that do not meet the guideline's requirements. Until the department conducts full audits on all sterilizations that the federal government funds, sterilization abuse will continue to concern Native Americans.

### NOTES

Gail Mark Jarvis, "The Theft of Life," *Akwesasne Notes* (September 1977): 30-32.
Mark Miller, Judith Miller, and Chris Szechenyl, "Native American Peoples on the Trail of Tears Once More," *America* 139 (9 December 1978): 423.

3. "Killing Our Future: Sterilization and Experiments," Akwesasne Notes 9 (early spring 1977): 4; Brint Dillingham, "Indian Women and Indian Health Services Sterilization Practices," American Indian Journal 3 (January 1977): 27–28; Janet Karston Larson, "'And Then There Were None,'" Christian Century 26 (January 1977): 62–63; "Marie Sanchez: For the Women," Akwesasne Notes 9 (December 1977): 14–15; and James Robison, "U.S. Sterilizes 25 Percent of Indian Women: Study," Chicago Tribune, 22 May 1977, sec. 1, p. 36.

4. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, *The Indian Health Program of the U.S. Public Health Service* (Washington DC: Government Printing Office, 1969), 17; Alan L. Sorkin, "Health and Economic Development," in *Public Policy Impacts on American Indian Economic Development*," (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1988), 145; and Deborah A. Sullivan and Ruth Beeman, *Utilization and Evaluation of Maternity Care by American Indians in Arizona*, (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1982), 1.

5. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, *The Indian Health Program*, 17; Sorkin, "Health and Economic Development," 145; J. G. Townshend, "Indian Health—Past, Present, and Future," in *The Changing Indian*, ed. Oliver LaFarge (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1942), 31; U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, *Evaluation Report: The Indian Health Service's Implementation of the Indian Self-Determination Process*, by the National Indian Health Board and American Indian Technical Services (Washington DC: Government Printing Office, April 1984), 4. The Public Health Service was originally created in 1798 to provide for the health care of mariners. The service's responsibilities expanded in the late 1800s to include the health care needs of the nation, and in 1953 Dwight D. Eisenhower placed the Public Health Service under the control of the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare. 6. Francis Paul Prucha, *Documents of United States Indian Policy*, (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1975), 237; U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, U.S. Public Health Service, *The Indian Health Program of the U.S. Public Health Service*, (Washington DC: Government Printing Office, 1978), 19; Sorkin, "Health and Economic Development," 146; and John L. Schultz, *White Medicine, Indian Lives . . . As Long As the Grass Shall Grow* (Denver: Colorado State University Press, 1983), 11.

7. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, *The Indian Health Program* (1978), 20–21; and Sorkin, "Health and Economic Development," 146, and 149–52.

8. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, *Indian Health Trends and Services* (Washington DC: Government Printing Office, 1974), 66; and Leslie Aldridge Westoff and Charles F. Westoff, *From Now to Zero: Fertility, Contraception and Abortion in America*, (Boston: Little, Brown, 1971), 302.

9. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, U.S. Public Health Service, *Indian Health Trends and Services* (Washington DC: Government Printing Office, 1975), 16.

10. Marc D. Hiller, *Medical Ethics and the Law: Implications for Public Policy*, (Cambridge: Ballinger, 1981), 198.

11. Kermit L. Hall, *The Oxford Companion to the Supreme Court of the United States* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1992), 788; and Robert G. Weisbord, *Genocide? Birth Control and the Black American* (Westport CT: Greenwood Press, 1975), 139.

12. John Morton Blum, Years of Discord: American Politics and Society, 1961–1974 (New York: W. W. Norton, 1991), 200; and Hall, *The Oxford Companion*, 351–53.

13. Dick Grosboll, "Sterilization Abuse: Current State of the Law and Remedies for Abuse," *Golden Gate University Law Review* 10 (summer 1980), 1149–50.

14. Katie Relf et al., plaintiffs, v. Casper W. Weinberger et al., defendants [and] National Welfare Rights Organization, plaintiff, v. Casper W. Weinberger et al., defendants, Federal Supplement: Cases Argued and Determined in the United States District Courts, United States Customs Courts, and Rulings of the Judicial Panel on Multidistrict Litigation, 372 (District of Columbia, 1974), 1201.

15. Ibid., 1197-99.

16. A. Edward Doudera, "Informed Consent: How Much Should the Patient Know?" in *Rights and Responsibilities in Modern Medicine*, Ethics, Humanism, and Medicine, vol. 2, ed. Marc D. Basson (New York: Alan R. Liss, 1981), 102-4; U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, *Legal Aspects of PHS Medical Care*, by Eli P. Bernzweig, Office of the General Council, PHS Publication no. 1468 (Washington DC: Government Printing Office, 1966), 28 and 30; and Hiller, *Medical Ethics and the Law*, 102 and 198.

17. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of the Secretary, "Sterilization Guidelines," *Federal Register* 38 (3 August 1973), 20930–31; and U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Office of the Secretary, "Sterilization Guidelines," *Federal Register* 38 (21 September 1973), 26459–61.

18. "Katie Relf et al., plaintiffs," 1201–3; U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Public Health Service, "Policies of General Applicability: Restrictions Applicable to Sterilization Procedures in Federally Assisted Family Planning Projects," *Federal Register* 39 (18 April 1974), 13873.

19. International Indian Treaty Council, "Memo to Karl/Perry/Phil from Patty Marks/Abourezk Office, re: Native American Sterilization," (1978), n.p.

20. Dillingham, "Indian Women and IHS Sterilization Practices," 27–28; Bill Wagner, "Lo, the Poor and Sterilized Indian," *America* 136 (29 January 1977): 75; and Jarvis, "The Theft of Life," 30–32.

21. Comptroller of the United States, *Investigations of Allegations Concerning Indian Health Services* (Washington DC: Government Printing Office, 4 November 1976), 4, 18–20, and 25.

22. Ibid., 19.

23. Comptroller of the United States, *Investigations of Allegations Concerning Indian Health Services*, 19–20, 24; Larson, "And Then There Were None," 61–62; "Sterilization of Young Native Women Alleged at Indian Hospital—48 Operations in July, 1974 Alone," *Akwesasne Notes* (early summer, 1974), 22; and Harry Amana, "Legal Defense Fund Benefit Set For Indian Woman: Says She Was Illegally Sterilized," *Philadelphia Tribune* (15 May 1976), G3.

24. Comptroller of the United States, *Investigations of Allegations Concerning Indian Health Services*, 20.

25. Ibid., 20-21. (The footnote to this information states that the figures do not "include two cases in which an administrative error was made but cases were performed for medical reasons with intent to sterilize.")

26. Ibid., 24.

27. Ibid., 25.

28. Ibid.

29. Ibid., 25-26.

30. Lucille Whalen, Human Rights: A Reference Handbook (Santa Barbara: University of California Press, 1989), 169. For information on sterilizations of African American and Hispanic women see Sherrill Cohen and Nadine Taub, eds., Reproductive Laws for the 1990s (Clifton NJ: Humana Press, 1989), 12, 45-47, and 354; Linda Jenness, "Black Women Fight Sterilization," The Militant 39 (15 August 1975), 12; Mariana Hernandez, "L.A. Women Protest Forced Sterilizations," The Militant 38 (20 December 1974), 17; Kathy Schwerin, Pippa Franks, and the San Francisco Women's Health Center, "San Francisco Women's Health Center," Off Our Backs, Inc., Washington, (October 1976), 3-4; and Thomas Littlewood, The Politics of Population Control (Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1977), 80-81. For information on physicians' attitudes toward the sterilization of minority women see Bernard Rosenfeld, Sidney M. Wolfe, and Robert E. McGarrah Jr., A Health Research Group Study on Surgical Sterilization: Present Abuses and Proposed Regulations (Washington DC: Health Research Group, 29 October 1973), 2–7; Harry Ring, "Doctor Exposes Forced Sterilization in L.A.," *The Militant* 39 (5 September 1975), 26; and "Survey Reveals Many Doctors 'Actively Push' Sterilizations: 'Many of the Women Didn't Really Understand What Was Going On,'" *Liberation News Service* 673 (25 January 1975), 12.

31. Brint Dillingham, "Sterilization of Native Americans," American Indian Journal 3 (January 1977): 16; Jarvis, "The Theft of Life," 30–33; "Killing Our Future: Sterilization and Experiments," 4–6; Larson, "And Then There Were None," 61–63; Miller, "Native American People On the Trail of Tears," 422–25; Robison, "U.S. Sterilizes 25 Percent of Indian Women: Study," 36; Margot Liberty, "Rural and Urban Omaha Indian Fertility," *Human Biology* (February 1976): 69; Rosemary Lynch, "Leadership and Tribal Government," *Bismarck* (ND) *Tribune*, 23 October 1981, 48; and Greg Turosak, "Charting a Path For the Future," *Bismarck* (ND) *Tribune*, 23 October 1981, 49.

32. Brint Dillingham, "Sterilization: A Conference and a Report," *American Indian Journal* 4 (January 1978): 13.

33. Rosemary Lynch, "Leadership and Tribal Government," *Bismarck* (*ND*) *Tribune*, 23 October 1981, 48; and Greg Turosak, "Charting a Path For the Future," *Bismarck* (*ND*) *Tribune*, 23 October 1981, 49.

34. "Growing Fight Against Sterilization of Native Women," *Akwesasne Notes* 11 (late winter 1979), 29; Everett R. Rhoades, "Barriers to Health Care: The Unique Problems Facing American Indians," *Civil Rights Digest* 10 (fall 1977): 31; and *Women of All Red Nations* (Porcupine sD: WARN, 1977), 23.

35. "Killing Our Future: Sterilization and Experiments," 4; Robison, "U.S. Sterilizes 25 Percent of Indian Women: Study," 36; Brint Dillingham, "Sterilization of Native Americans," *American Indian Journal* 3 (July 1977): 16; "Growing Fight Against Sterilization of Native Women," 29; Jarvis, "The Theft of Life," 30–33; "Killing Our Future: Sterilization and Experiments," 4–6; Larson, "'And Then There Were None,'" 61–63; Miller, "Native American People On the Trail of Tears," 422–25; "Oklahoma: Sterilization of Native Women," *Akwesasne Notes* 6 (early winter 1974) 6–7; and *Women of All Red Nations*, 7 and 14.

36. "Marie Sanchez: For the Women," Akwesasne Notes 9 (December 1977), 14–15; Mary Crow Dog and Richard Erdoes, Lakota Woman (New York: Grove Weidenfeld, 1990), 78 and 244; Clark, Culture/Childbearing Health Professionals, 24; Robert M. Veatch, Population Policy and Ethics: The American Experience: A Project of the Research Group on Ethics and Population of the Institute of Society, Ethics, and the Life Sciences (New York: Halsted Press, 1977), 9 and 239; and Helen B. Holmes, Betty B. Hoskins, and Michael Gross, eds., Birth Control and Controlling Birth (Clifton NJ: Humana Press, 1980): 253.

37. Ann Clark, *Culture/Childbearing Health Professionals* (Philadelphia: F. A. Davis, 1978), 28; David E. Jones, *Sanapia: Comanche Medicine Woman* (Prospect Heights II: Waveland Press, 1984), 57–60; Eric Stone, "Medicine Among the American Indians," in *Clio Medica*, Primers on the History of Medicine, vol. 7, ed. E. B. Krumbhaar (New

York: Paul B. Hoeber, 1932; reprint, New York: Hafner, 1962), 154–57 (page citations are to the reprint edition); Valerie S. Mathes, "A New Look at the Role of Women in Indian Society," *American Indian Quarterly* 2 (summer 1975), 133–34; and Virgil J. Vogel, *American Indian Medicine* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1970), 239–45.

38. Myla F. Thyrza Carpio, "Lost Generation: The Involuntary Sterilization of American Indian Women" (master's thesis, Arizona State University, 1995), 31–34; Larry Blackwood, "Alaska Native Fertility Trends, 1950–1978," *Demography* 18 (May 1981), 173 and 177; Charles W. Warren et al., "Assessing the Reproductive Behavior of On- and Off-reservation American Indian Females," *Social Biology* 37 (spring–summer 1990), 71–72 and 76–82; David Glenn Smith, "Fertility Differentials within a Subdivided Population: A Controlled Comparison of Four Sells Papago Isolates," *Human Biology* 52 (May 1980), 325–26, 330–31, and 334–38; Margot Liberty, Richard Scaglion, and David V. Hughey, "Rural and Urban Seminole Indian Fertility," *Human Biology* 48 (December 1976), 741–42, 743–44, and 746–50; Stephen J. Kunitz, "Navajo and Hopi Fertility, 1971–1972," *Human Biology* 46 (September 1974), 435–36 and 448–50; and Stephen J. Kunitz, "Fertility, Mortality, and Social Organization," *Human Biology* 48 (May 1976), 361–64 and 374–76.

39. Jane Lawrence, "Indian Health Service: Sterilization of Native American Women, 1960s–1970s," (master's thesis, Oklahoma State University, 1999), 97–98.

- 40. Ibid., 102–04.
- 41. Ibid., 98–99.
- 42. Ibid., 99–100.